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SOLANO COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT
GOVERNING BOARD

UNADOPTED MINUTES

1.
CALL TO ORDER

A meeting of the Solano Community College District Governing Board was called to order at 7:00 p.m., on Wednesday, September 6, 2006, in the Administration Building, Room 626, Solano Community College, 4000 Suisun Valley Road, Fairfield, CA 94534-3197, by Jerry R. Wilkerson, President. 

2. 
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

Board President Wilkerson led those present in the pledge of allegiance to the flag of the United States of America. 

3.
ROLL CALL

Members Present:

Jerry R. Wilkerson, President

Pam Keith, Vice President

James M. Claffey

Denis Honeychurch, J.D.

Phil McCaffrey

A. C. “Tony” Ubalde, Jr., Rel.D.

Lillian Nelson, Student Trustee
Paulette J. Perfumo, Ph.D., Secretary

Members Absent:

Vacancy from Trustee Area #3 – Vallejo 
Others Present:

Mazie Brewington, Vice President, Administrative & Business Services

Marjorie Carson, Ed.D., Interim Vice President, Academic Affairs 

Richard Christensen, Ed.D., Director, Human Resources
Jay Field, Vice President, Technology & Learning Resources

Gerry Fisher, Vice President, Student Services 

Pat Cordry, Executive Coordinator, Superintendent/President and Governing Board 
4. 
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Board President Wilkerson announced the following deletions from the agenda:  (1) item 7. (d) Contract for Public Information Officer and (2) on page 3 of the attachments, remove the two items under “Workforce & Community Development,” specifically the employment of DWCP, Inc. Earl Wylie and Julia May and bring back a presentation on Tech Prep at the next meeting.  

Moved by Vice President Keith and seconded by Trustee Ubalde for approval of the agenda with the removals as listed above. The motion passed unanimously. 

5. 
COMMENTS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

Marc Pandone, Art Instructor, addressed the Board about the electronic signs at the front entrances to the campus, sign appearance, county/city sign recommendations, sign recognition and appropriateness for Suisun Valley, student opinions about the existing signs along with his personal art qualifications, and his experience and service on community art projects.  Professor Pandone questioned the decision-making on the type of campus entry signs and the inclusion of students and faculty/staff in the design decision and choice of campus entry signs.

Vice President Keith asked that the entry signs matter be revisited to explore campus artistic talent despite the fact that the signs may not be replaced quickly due to cost considerations and suggested that an item be placed on a future agenda for the Board with a presentation possibly by Professor Pandone and students about student sign designs or perhaps a contest could be done.  It was the consensus of the Board to bring an agenda item back to the Board in two weeks for the Board to discuss what it wants to do first with respect to the current signs.  Included in the discussion would be information about the cost of the sign from Measure G funds, the process that was used for sign development/selection and a process for possibly enhancing the existing signs. 
Gene Thomas, Biology Instructor, expressed his concern about trees being cut down on campus, particularly the trees that were in front of the campus entry signs, and asked how this promotes student success.  Professor Thomas suggested that the money used for the signs and cutting down the trees on campus could be better spent on scholarships or books for current students and/or high school students that would also grow FTES.    

6.
REPORTS
(a)
Associated Students of Solano College (ASSC)

Shawn Bee, President of the ASSC, reported that:

--the 2006-07 ASSC officers were sworn in at the August 29 meeting.  A training retreat will be held on Saturday, September 9, 2006, regarding the Brown Act, parliamentary procedure and shared governance.  

Board President Wilkerson asked if training was provided to students on how to issue receipts when student fundraisers are held to ensure the proper handling of cash.  ASSC President Bee stated that this training is being handled through the Inter-Club Council (ICC) and he indicated that he will also provide the same training for students.   

--ASSC is working hard to promote the new ambassadors’ program.  ASSC will work with Erin Vines, Dean of Counseling, to also go out to the junior high schools, in addition to the high schools, to promote SCC. ASSC will work with other faculty and staff to establish an information panel to educate potential students on the various aspects of college life. 
--ASSC has begun the initial stages of the master landscaping plan for the College.  An e-mail has been sent out to all constituent groups inviting them to participate in a charrette to discuss what will work best for all.  They are working with the designer, LPA, and the cost for the plan alone will cost $26,000.  
--“Solano Daze” will be held September 18-22, 10-12 noon.  
--Club Promo Day will be held on Wednesday, September 13, 9 a.m. - 2 p.m.

--Constitution Day will be held on Monday, September 18. ASSC will read sections of the Constitution along with other activities in recognition of the occasion. 
--SCC will host a Region 2 meeting for the Statewide Student Senate.  A meeting will be held on September 23 at which time plans will be reviewed for the upcoming fall conference. 
--ASSC will host a peace exhibit to be displayed in the student lobby December 4-8. 

--forums for student issues will be held every Wednesday during lunch time (11:45 a.m. to after 1:00 p.m.) in the quad. It is hoped that ASSC can be more familiar to the campus through these open forums.  
--public pay phones have become a big issue on campus.  Last semester when public pay phones were removed from campus, it was ASSC’s understanding that three public pay phones were to remain on campus.  ASSC called to Vice President Fisher’s attention that only one public pay phone is on campus in front of Building 500 near the bus stop and it is not working.  Vice President Fisher told ASSC that the District is paying for two public pay phones.  ASSC President Bee thanked Director of Facilities Frank Kitchen who will assure that the pay phone near 500 is working and that another pay phone will be installed in front of Building 1400.  

--transportation to classes being held at Chapman College has also become a big issue as far as students not being able to take their own vehicles to the Chapman campus due to parking restrictions.  Students not being able to get back to campus in time to take classes has also been a problem.  ASSC President Bee reported that some instructors have been understanding about this; however, he asked that this issue be addressed for students.  

--students are also concerned about some misinformation that they received in Math 112 classes and fulfillment of graduation requirements.  Vice President Fisher resolved the issue. 
--funding requests deadlines are fast approaching.  ASSC looks forward to funding the requests that will best benefit the most students at Solano and the community as a whole.  
Vice President Keith asked ASSC President Bee to include Professor Thomas in their landscape project.
Dr. Perfumo thanked Shawn Bee, Lillian Nelson and Phil McCaffrey, Jr. (who wore their Student Ambassador T-shirts to the meeting), along with Dr. Lewis and Dean Erin Vines, for their work on the Student Ambassador Program to reach high school and junior high students and promote Solano Community College.
(b)
Academic Senate

Gail Kropp, Academic Senate President, reported that:

--the Senate has not yet met this semester as the Senate chose to forego its usual Flex Cal meeting so that senators could participate in the first annual Solano Preview Day held on August 15.  The first Senate meeting of the Fall Semester will be a joint meeting held with Educational Administrators on Monday, September 11, at which time the groups will discuss strategic and institutional planning goals and objectives, accreditation progress report, Student Learning Outcomes (SLO’s) and receive an enrollment update.  Academic Senate President Kropp has been planning the meeting with Dr. Marjorie Carson as well as the accreditation response, SLO implementation and the online program.  

--she participated in a very productive meeting last week with Dr. Carson and Dr. Perfumo on the status of the online moratorium on new courses approved by the Senate in May.  Academic Senate President Kropp reviewed the timelines she presented to the Board at the May 17 Board meeting, problem areas, solutions, anticipated completion date and reported on the progress made thus far.  Work over the summer included drafting a regular, effective contact policy, ADA policy and developing training for Curriculum Committee members in the new course approval process.  Academic Senate President Kropp reported that the Senate is on target to complete the  tasks as detailed in the timeline with the Senate reviewing and discussing the working group policy proposals and training for the Curriculum Committee on the separate course approval process and establishing a new subcommittee of the Senate on distance education at its September 18 meeting and voting to accept the recommendations and establish an online committee at the October 2 meeting and voting to lift the moratorium at the October 16 meeting.  Curriculum Committee Chair Erin Farmer will conduct a training session for the Curriculum Committee at its first meeting on September 12.  Thus, Curriculum Committee members will be trained and the moratorium lifted in time for the Career Technical Division to complete its curriculum review in the fall and introduce new courses.  The Career Technical Division will, in effect, be piloting the new course approval process for the entire campus this fall. 
Board President Wilkerson expressed appreciation to Academic Senate President Kropp for resolving the matter in such a way that no one will suffer through the process and yet the critical timeline is met. Academic Senate President Kropp expressed appreciation to Dr. Perfumo for making funds available for people to work on the project over the summer.  Dr. Perfumo also thanked Academic Senate President Kropp for providing leadership to get the work done in a timely manner. 

(c)
Superintendent

Dr. Paulette J. Perfumo called upon Vice President Brewington to provide responses to two questions posed by the Board at the last meeting regarding Solano College Theater Association funds and mandated costs information.  Dr. Perfumo commented that the State has not been paying Solano Community College for mandated costs even though they are required to do so by law and indicated that this year the Governor has started to do a minimal payback schedule.  Vice President Brewington distributed copies and discussed information in the 2005-06 SCTA Cost Analysis and spreadsheet on mandated costs.  She reviewed both the program base funding model and SB 361 funding model which showed cost per FTES of $3,995 and $4,123 respectively. The total FTES for the program is 248.71. Total State revenue is $993,596.45; program expenses $1,504,271.58; earned program revenue $403,229.05 leaving an expense of $107,446.08 or $75,361.20 under the SB 361 model.  Vice President Brewington indicated that this is an unaudited actual for the program at this time.  
Vice President Brewington also spoke briefly on mandated cost claim report which showed some costs back to 1998-99.  Total mandated cost claims represent $911,255 of which the District has received $27,301 leaving a total amount of $883,954 owed to the District.  The actual claims for 2005-06 will be filed by December 2006.  
Dr. Perfumo reported that:

--we’ve received another AAA rating on our bonds, with a successful sale of our Series B bonds on Wall Street. In response to Board President Wilkerson’s request, Vice President Brewington will provide the interest rate for the sale of the Series B bonds.  

--changes have been made on our Website Homepage for a link to our Vision 2020 surveys for businesses as well as college employees.  

--wireless accessibility sites are now available on campus. 
-- a letter has been submitted to the editor regarding SCC’s on-time payments to the contractor at the Vallejo site and correcting the inaccurate article that appeared in the Times-Herald recently.
Dr. Perfumo called upon Dr. Jerry Kea, Director of the Vallejo Center, to talk briefly about posters and bookmarks he has been working on to advertise the opening of the new Vallejo Center.  Dr. Kea thanked the Board for giving him the opportunity to serve the District.  He stated that many still do not know about Solano Community College’s Vallejo Center; therefore, he has launched a major outreach initiative.  Dr. Kea expressed appreciation to Dr. Perfumo for funding for the initiative as well as appreciation to Gerry Fisher, Dr. Perfumo and his staff for input provided on the Vallejo Center poster.  Dr. Kea unveiled the five-foot poster for the Board’s viewing stating that the poster will be displayed at the Fairfield campus along with high schools in Vallejo and Benicia, city halls and chambers of commerce in both cities, libraries and other strategic locations.  Banners will also be prominently displayed at the Vallejo Center construction site as well as major thoroughfares in Vallejo.  In addition, 25,000 bookmarks are being produced to distribute to every employee in every business/firm in Vallejo and Benicia.  Dr. Kea provided first copies of the bookmarks to Governing Board members.  

--our cosmetology students had a 100% pass rate on their State Board exams.  Dr. Perfumo congratulated Cosmetology faculty and students who were also lauded with a round of applause.
--the Solano County School Boards Association Dinner Meeting was held on Thursday, August 31. Copies of presentation materials entitled, “Your Media Profile as a Board Member” were attached to the written Superintendent’s Report.   

--on Monday, September 11, Dr. Perfumo will attend a lunch meeting with Vacaville Mayor Len Augustine and City Manager David Van Kirk regarding the new Vacaville Center.  
--also on Monday, September 11, the following meetings will be held: 

· 5:30 – 7:00 p.m., Vallejo Interagency Meeting
· 7 – 9 p.m., Vacaville Select Committee Meeting

· 5:30 – 7:30 p.m., CEO Reception for New League Executive Director, Scott Lay

--Wednesday, September 13, 9 a.m. – 2 p.m., Building 1400, Cafeteria, Historically Black Colleges & Universities Transfer Day

--Thursday, September 14, 9 a.m. – 1 p.m. and 5:30 p.m. – 7:30 p.m., Building 1400, Cafeteria, Solano Community College Presents: College & University Day 2006  

--Friday, September 15, 8 a.m. – Workforce Investment Board Meeting 

· 10 a.m. – 1 p.m. Bay Valley Conference Meeting of CEO’s and Athletic Directors at Contra Costa District Office

· 8 a.m. – 5 p.m. Follow-Up Meeting with Campus leaders and Dr. Andreea Serban on Institutional Effectiveness

--Wednesday, September 20 – Dr. Perfumo and Academic Senate President Kropp will attend Chancellor’s CEO Luncheon with Academic Senate Presidents at the Peralta C.C.D. Office.
--she would like to thank Frank Kitchen, Director of Facilities, who is working with staff on planting new trees for memorial of staff as old diseased trees, or relocated trees are being removed due to the Bond projects.   
--on Monday, September 25, 2-4 p.m., in the Board Room, there will be an Interest-Based Bargaining (IBB) informational meeting/training.  Dr. Perfumo reported that representatives from the three unions and management will attend and participate in the meeting. She also stressed the importance of Governing Board members attending the session.  
The recruitment update was contained in the written Superintendent’s Report. 
· Bond Update
Lester Young, Kitchell CEM, Program Manager, informed the Board that since the last Board meeting, Ted Harding has agreed to serve as the special consultant for disability access issues.  
Mr. Young reported on progress of the following design projects:

--Sports Complex—nearing completion on the Master Plan 
--Building 1700 renovation project of gymnasium – wrapping up programming phase and beginning schematic design. There has been good participation from the Building Committee members.
--Building 1800A – at the last meeting the Board approved the architect for 1800A.  The architects  have been out doing surveys and looking at existing conditions to document the information.  A meeting with the Building Committee will be held in the next couple of weeks.   

--Building 1400 – wrapping up schematic design and should be moving into design development by the first of October.  

--Vacaville Center – KMD architect, same architect used for the Vallejo Center – wrapping up the Master Plan and ready to move into schematic design phase.  A kick-off meeting was held on August 25 and the  next meeting will be held September 13 to review outcomes from the August 25 meeting.  
--There is one project to be put out to bid which is on the September 6 Board agenda for approval--for the barrier removal of all parking lots on the Fairfield campus to make sure they are accessible. 

Dean Mielke reported on progress of the following construction projects:
--overall, construction across campus is going well.  
--the Hydronics Project should be complete by the end of this month. 

--Building 400, Student Services, the underground utilities  and foundations are near completion. Structural steel and fabrication are being delivered to site.

-Building 700—demolition is complete and renovation work has started.  The Building will be finished on time.
--Building 800 starts when Building 700 is complete.

--Vallejo Center—the site grading is near completion.  The paving will start as soon as the curbs are complete which should happen this week. Structural steel installation is near complete and metal stub framing for exterior walls is occurring and it is starting to look like a building now.  The relationship with the City of Vallejo on the Columbus Parkway Project has been very good.  
Dr. Perfumo commented that we are experiencing a soil compaction problem with the office complex project on campus.  Mr. Mielke replied that they have found some site conditions underground that were absolutely unforeseeable.  He stated that the contractor has been given direction on how to proceed.  The contractor will start digging the site up on Tuesday.  At that point, it will be better known as to whether it will be possible to get the Annex done on time.  
Board President Wilkerson asked about the damage that was reported at the last meeting dealing with some possible damage done to a storage trailer utilized by ASSC.  Vice President Fisher explained that he gave the information to Dr. Shirley Lewis to investigate the trailer.  Dr. Lewis has reported to Vice President Fisher that there was no damage done to the contents of the trailer.  

7.
CONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS

Superintendent/President

(a)
Minutes for the Meeting of August 16, 2006 
Human Resources

(b)
Employment 2006-07; Gratuitous Service; Resignations
(c)
Emergency Employment of Retired Employee

(d)
Contract for Public Information Officer
Administrative and Business Services
(e)
Warrant Listing

Academic Affairs

(f)
Solano Community College District Tech Prep Application 2006-07
(g)
City of Fairfield Consultant Services Agreement (SBDC)
Moved by Trustee Ubalde and seconded by Vice President Keith for approval of the amended Consent Agenda. The motion passed unanimously. 
8.
ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA

It was noted that the items removed from the agenda earlier (item 7. (d) and Workforce Development items) would return to the Board at a later Board meeting. 

9.
RETIREMENT OF STAFF WITH 10 OR MORE YEARS OF SERVICE 

(a)
Resignation to Retire—John Stephen  Davidson

Ron Nelson  spoke for Mr. Davidson, Instructor, who is retiring after 33 years of service.  Mr. Davidson requested that Mr. Nelson speak for him because many students with disabilities were referred to Mr. Davidson’s classes since he truly delights in the differences of people and brings this “applied psychology approach” to his classroom.  Mr. Nelson sang the song, “Oliver,” in honor of Mr. Davidson who also sings professionally with his eight children. Mr. Nelson described Mr. Davidson as truly a “students” teacher.  It is believed that in 1973 when Mr. Davidson was hired, he was the first male Home Economics teacher in the State.  

Mr. Nelson informed the Board that Mr. Davidson remembered birthdays of each and every student for 33 years and even “un-birthdays” for those whose birthdays fell outside of the semester with a rose or rose bouquet.  His wife, Lisa, who is also retiring from Solano College’s Disabled Students Program, indicates that students relate to Stephen because of his old fashioned values which makes Stephen seem like a father and role model that so many students do not have.  Mr. Nelson read the following poem written by Mr. Davidson about his time and students at Solano:  “I came with nothing but myself.  Now, I leave with nothing but myself.  To look you wouldn’t know the difference, but…myself…will never be the same.”  

Mr. Davidson expressed appreciation to all for honoring him and that he did not want to leave, but had no choice because of health reasons.  He said that it has been an honor to work with those who have been told they can’t succeed and then help them discover they can. Mr. Davidson received several rounds of applause and a standing ovation.  Board President Wilkerson also expressed appreciation and presented a bouquet of roses to Mr. Davidson.  Dr. Perfumo also thanked Mr. Davidson for all he has done for students for 33 years and extended best wishes to him.  
Moved by Trustee McCaffrey and seconded by Trustee Ubalde for acceptance of Mr. John Stephen Davidson’s retirement effective May 25, 2006.  The motion passed unanimously.
10.
NON-CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS – ACTION ITEMS 
Administrative & Business Services 
(a)
Adoption of the Official District Budgets for FY 2006-07 General Fund, Capital Projects Fund, and Bookstore Fund 
Mazie L. Brewington, Vice President of Administrative & Business Services, presented this item recommending adoption of the Fiscal Year 2006-97 budget.
	1. General Fund Budget in the amount of:
	$54,109,944

	2. Capital Projects Fund Budget in the amount of:
	$     450,000

	3. Bookstore Fund Budget in the amount of:
	$  3,804,666


Vice President Brewington indicated that the numbers in the budgets are still the same numbers as those presented to the Governing Board at the August 30 budget workshop, which included the full salary of the Director of Student Development being charged to the District rather than a portion of the salary being funded by ASSC.  Vice President Brewington also reported that the Financial and Budget Planning Advisory Council (FABPAC) met today for the first time this year and reviewed the presentation made to the Board at the workshop on the 2006-07 budget.    

Moved by Vice President Keith and seconded by Trustee Ubalde for adoption of the District Budget for Fiscal Year 2006-07 as presented. The motion passed unanimously. 

(b)
Designation of Surplus Property, resolution No. 06/07-09

Frank W. Kitchen, Director of Facilities, presented this item to the Governing Board indicating that the Fine and Applied Arts/Behavioral Sciences Division has designated the Audio Video Transfer Switch as surplus property because it is obsolete:


Audio Video Transfer Switch


Manufacturer: Grass Valley Group


Model No.: 1600-2E


Purchased date: 04/01/1976


Original Cost: $21,470

District staff requests approval of Resolution No. 06/07-09 for the Board to declare this equipment as surplus and to authorize disposition of this property. 

Moved by Vice President Keith and seconded by Trustee Ubalde for approval of Resolution No. 06/07-09. The motion passed unanimously with the roll call vote as follows:

STUDENT TRUSTEE ADVISORY VOTE—Lillian Nelson concurred. 
AYES—Trustee Claffey, Vice President Keith, Trustee McCaffrey, Trustee Ubalde, Board President Wilkerson

NOES—None

ABSENT—Trustee Honeychurch
(c)
Authorization to Bid for Construction of the Voluntary Barrier Removal Project (Phase II ADA) of Main Campus Parking Lots, Bid No. 07-001

Frank W. Kitchen, Director of Facilities, presented this item to the Governing Board requesting authorization to bid for construction of the voluntary barrier removal project (Phase II ADA) in the parking lots of the main campus. This project is the voluntary accessibility modifications required under readily achievable barrier removal mandates under the Federal Americans with Disability Act (ADA) of 1990 and as provided in California Building Code, Section 1134.2.1, Exceptions 3.6.2 and 3.7, concerning sidewalks and parking lots.  The project is part of the ADA Phase II improvements under Measure G.
Moved by Trustee McCaffrey and seconded by Trustee Ubalde for authorization of Bid No. 07-001. The motion passed unanimously. 

11.
INFORMATION ITEMS – NO ACTION REQUIRED

(a)
HELPLINK 2-1-1 Presentation

Ed Schoenberger, Director of United Way HELPLINK, made a PowerPoint presentation to the Governing Board regarding HELPLINK 2-1-1.  He expressed appreciation to Trustee Ubalde for attending HELPLINK meetings and for encouraging him to make the presentation to the full Board.  Mr. Schoenberger requested the Board’s endorsement of HELPLINK as Solano County’s 2-1-1 Call Center Provider which would help the community link to services and would be used rather than 9-1-1 for non-emergency matters.  Mr. Schoenberger stated that about half of the country has a 2-1-1 system in operation and exists in 39 states; however, only 15 of the 39 states are fully covered.  He stated that discussions are underway to establish a five-county system for the Bay Area which would include San Francisco, San Mateo, Marin, Napa and Solano.  An application is being developed for submission to the Public Utilities Commission.  Sonoma has also expressed an interest in joining the group.    Mr. Schoenberger stated that if each county sets up a system individually, it would cost each county over $3 million per year.  On a five-county basis where the call center is shared, the cost would be less than $1.5 million per year.   Packets of HELPLINK materials were also left for each Board member. 
 (b) 
Solano College Theater Association (SCTA) Financial Audit Report
Mazie L. Brewington, Vice President of Administrative & Business Services, introduced Tina Treis from Perry-Smith LLP who made a presentation to the Board on the financial audit of the Solano College Theater Association. Vice President Brewington stated that in approximately an April timeframe, the Board asked Perry-Smith to develop some agreed-upon procedures for the Solano College Theater audit.
Tina Treis went over the independent SCTA audit report, containing responses from both the District and SCTA, which was previously reviewed by the Board Audit Committee.  Meetings were held with District personnel to design agreed-upon procedures.  She reviewed the audit findings including procedures and details concerning recommendations on cash handling controls, approvals/authorizations and employment practices.  It was noted that Perry-Smith LLP basically looked at cash receipts and disbursements for the Theater operations.   Ms. Treis stated that Perry-Smith also looked at concurrent enrollment in the Theater program and stated that even though the State does have not have a requirement, Solano has an additional approval by a SCC official for special admission students.  The District response is to review this process to see if it still wants to have this requirement.  

(c)
Enterprise Resource Planning (ERP) Update

Jay Field, Vice President of Technology & Learning Resources, delivered a brief PowerPoint update on the progress of Solano Community College’s Sungard SCT Banner Enterprise Resource Planning (ERP) implementation. The schedule for Banner implementation is as follows:  

Luminis Web Portal - spring 2007

Finance - January 2008

HR/Payroll - January 2008

Financial Aid - March 2008

Students - April 2008

Student system – Instruction and Admissions and Records 

During the period September 2006 through May 2008, term information will be entered once in the old system and twice in the new system.   
Vice President Field stated that Banner is the most major project that the College will take on in the next two years and that it will transform the College more than any other project we are working on and is the essence of how we will do business (i.e., pay a bill, register students, etc.)  The real work has to be done while we learn how to use the system, move data to it and bring the new system up.  Vice President Field stated that staff are stepping up to the challenge.  With the new system, the data will be in one place and will more than double the amount of data that needs to be backed up.  He reviewed a list of other colleges using Banner and a list of new system acronyms. A back-up system has to be built. At times, the old system and the new system will have to “talk” to each other.   
Vice President Field expressed appreciation to Dr. Perfumo and the Banner Steering Committee:   Gerry Fisher, Dr. Marjorie Carson, Elizabeth Skelley, Richard Christensen, James Ennis, Sal Alcala, Fran Brown, Catherine Fites, Lillian Nelson, Richard Kleeberg, Erin Vines, Sheryl Scott, Deborah Mann, John Urrutia and Rob Simas.  The Steering Committee is co-chaired by Vice President Field and Mazie Brewington.  

(d)
Job Description: Counselor/Articulation Officer

Richard D. Christensen, Ed.D., Director of Human Resources, presented the Counselor/Articulation Officer job description which has been developed to address the ongoing needs of the District in articulating Solano Community College courses with four-year public and private colleges and universities. It is the intent of the District that this position be 50% general counseling and 50% Articulation Officer. This position was recommended and approved as a priority for the 2006-07 budget. This job description has been approved by the faculty association.  
This item will return to the Board for approval under the Consent Agenda at the September 20 meeting. 

12.
ANNOUNCEMENTS
There were no announcements. 

13.
ITEMS FROM THE BOARD

Board President Wilkerson stated that he was in receipt of a letter from Charles Meng from Napa Valley College indicating that he is the Board’s liaison to the California Community College Trustees. 

Board President Wilkerson referred to the lunch meeting with the Mayor and City Manager of Vacaville and asked that Dr. Perfumo report back to the Board on the meeting.  

Board President Wilkerson recessed the regular meeting at 8:50  p.m. 

14.
CLOSED SESSION

(a)
Conference with Labor Negotiator

Agency Negotiator: Richard Christensen, Ed.D.


Employee Organization: CCA/CTA/NEA, CSEA, Operating Engineers—Local 39

(b)
Public Employee Discipline/Dismissal/Release

Board President Wilkerson called the Closed Session to order at 9:03 p.m. and adjourned the Closed Session at 9:35 p.m.

15.
RECONVENE REGULAR MEETING

Board President Wilkerson reconvened the regular meeting at 9:36 p.m. 

16. 
REPORT OF ACTION TAKEN IN CLOSED SESSION

Board President Wilkerson reported that no action was taken in Closed Session.  
17. 
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 9:38 p.m. 

PJP:pc
BDMINUTES.090606.FINAL 
__________________________________APPROVED_________________________________

JERRY R. WILKERSON
                                         PAULETTE J. PERFUMO, Ph.D.

PRESIDENT                                                                    SECRETARY [image: image1.png]



